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The Delaware Nutrient Management Commission 

Minutes of the Technology Subcommittee Meeting Held December 08, 2009

In attendance:

	Committee Members Present
	Others Present

	T. Keen, Chair
	B. Angstadt
	L. Jones

	R. Baldwin
	B. Coleman
	S. Riggi

	K. Blessing
	T. Garrahan
	M. Twining

	N. Callaway
	D. Hansen
	

	R. Sterling
	
	

	B. Vanderwende
	
	

	
	
	

	Committee Members Absent
	
	

	L. Lee
	
	

	R. Sterling
	
	

	Ex-Officios Present
	
	

	W. Rohrer, Jr.
	
	



This meeting was properly notified and posted as required by law. 


Call to Order/Welcome:

Chairman T. Keen called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m., and welcomed everyone in attendance.  

Approval of Minutes:

Arrangements were made to approve minutes from July 14, 2009 Technology Subcommittee Meeting at the next Technology Subcommittee Meeting.

There was no motion to approve the minutes from the November 10, 2009 Technology Subcommittee Meeting.

There is a modification to the agenda to include reviewing Winter Application Standards as second bullet point.

Discussion and Action Items:
Review and Act on Pilot Annual Report for Conservation Practices

B. Rohrer provided the following update to the Subcommittee:

· A copy of the draft letter, designed to be the cover letter for the Farmer’s Annual Report and the Pilot Annual Report was provided to the Commissioners

· Sydney Riggi (U of D) has been working on an outline of the questionnaire

· It is arranged by crop categories

· Looking into some sort of management unit or management style

· Some of the basic information collected through this report would be:

· Total universe of land the farmer is managing – whatever they own – all of the timber, cropland, wetlands and conservation practices

· Other lands rented from other owners would be added; cropland only, no timber or other lands

· Information would be broken down into percentages for type of soils, drainage (well drained, poorly drained, or moderately drained)

· Crop balance or nutrient efficiency is where production would be broken into a couple of different categories:

· Irrigated vs. non-irrigated

· Manure vs. non-manure

· The report would then look at the major crops: corn, soybeans, wheat, and then other crops 

· B. Rohrer cautioned not to double count soybeans – double crop soybeans need to be linked to wheat

· If this information is collected and the question is what type of nitrogen and phosphorous inputs are in those categories on a per-acre basis compared to the yield leaving the field, there will be a good indication of nutrient efficiency

· This data collection would not be field by field, it would be category by category

· For example, irrigated corn, manured and irrigated corn, non-manured

· An obvious conclusion will probably be that irrigation is far more efficient with regard to nitrogen and most of the phosphorous that is being applied vs. dry land, you could use it all or you might use half of it

· N efficiency is subjective because of N volatization and leaching.

. 

D. Hansen explained that it is really about how much nitrogen was put on corn, and the yield for the corn. He added that most farmers have a pretty good idea of how much was put down and what the yield results were. It’s really how much nitrogen do you put on irrigated corn per acre; how much phosphorous vs. if it is dry land.

B. Rohrer explained that if you have the title as corn; and the subheader is irrigated manure production; the key information requested is acres, manure application rate per acre, commercial nitrogen application rate per acre, commercial phosphorous application rate per acre, and the average yield per acre. Then there would be another subheader labeled irrigated non-manure land production which would require the same information. Next would be the title soybeans and very similar information will be requested. The goal is to have total input divided by total acres divided by average yield. In the end, there will be a surplus or a deficit with regard to nitrogen and phosphorous. If there is a deficit, it’s good because you know that there is 100% efficiency. 

M. Twining added that the whole point to this is to give the farmers a voice to say this is how I am managing my land, and I am not polluting the bay. The end result is if we grew the crops, we can justify the usage. This is an attempt at a performance-based model vs. the textbook rules and regulations model we currently operate under. 

D. Hansen recommended that the information be collected by watershed because there will be different years that different watersheds go through drought, for example. If it is done by watershed and the State has that weather data, perhaps funding could be developed for cover crop share because those growers will need it. This approach gives the State the ability to put funding where it will have the most impact.

B. Rohrer added that nitrogen and phosphorous information is more for the program’s use, and that the conservation information collected is information that needs to be passed on to DNREC and NRCS, who are really accountable to the Bay Program. The missing piece is the information that is not collected because it is not regulated or funded, and it is information that can be collected from the farmers. 

Discussion moved to the cover letter that will accompany the Annual Report. The offering of continuing education credits for participation does not appear in the letter and that will be addressed. The letter makes it clear that the reports are protected and will only be provided to the public in an aggregated form. He requested feedback on the concept of providing a credit or half-credit for compiling the report. There needs to be way to prevent double-counting of soybeans; NRCS is collecting soybean information already and there needs to be some way to prevent that information from being collected again from the farmer. It may be as simple as asking if the soybeans are funded through public funds for the reporting year and providing a check box for response. 

The one-page annual report is mandated, but the nutrient efficiency report is just information that can be forwarded to EPA, the Bay Program, and others that are accountable for TDMLs and other things to get a better handle of what is actually going on out there. By 2015, if the Program is not meeting the goals put forth by EPA with regard to the Chesapeake Bay, there will be more regulations. As far as the annual report, the mandated information collected is acreage, manure application, where the manure was applied, nitrogen and phosphorous applied to that acreage. The pilot report is an amendment to the annual report, and will only be sent to a select group of farmers. 

There was discussion regarding FOIA exemption protection for this collected information. B. Rohrer will check with the Attorney General’s Office, but he believes the information is protected. The regulations do not specify what the annual report should look like, they specify the minimum information to be obtained. 

B. Rohrer added that the pilot program gives the Commission the chance to focus attention and resources toward the most vulnerable practices, maybe dry land manure applied corn production. It gives both the farmer and the State a general idea of risk level.

There was discussion regarding confidentiality of data collected and what’s in it for the participant. The information collected will remain confidential, will be protected from FOIA requests other than aggregated data, and the farmer will receive a continuing education credit for participation. Participation is the only way to report that the Delaware agricultural community is a good actor with regard to Chesapeake Bay. If farmers will not participate, the regulators will presume that they are not performing x, y, and z and they will regulate x, y, and z.

D. Hansen added that ultimately it will provide the farmer more flexibility in his operation once he demonstrates that he is meeting nutrient efficiency requirements; he will also be under less scrutiny. 

B. Rohrer asked the Subcommittee to determine if they want to look at nutrient efficiency, conservation practices, or what?  He thinks the committee is okay with conservation practices, but is concerned with looking at input vs. yields. He further explained that the goal at this time is to collect information from 20,000 acres within two watersheds: the Choptank Watershed and the Gravely Branch Watershed. So in the end, there will 40,000 acres worth of data. So, the extended report would be sent to those farmers that report acreage in those two watersheds. In the case where a farmer uses land in five different watershed, he will report all watersheds in the annual report, but the extended report will only apply to the percentage of land relevant to the two named watersheds.

K. Blessing suggested that since the two watersheds represent a small number of farmers, get them together and allow them to be part of the conversation. Explain to them that this is a way to possibly prevent site-specific EPA scrutiny. Allow them to participate in what information is collected, while explaining the need for collection in the first place. He believes that the majority of targeted participants can supply the yield specific data if necessary. 

Further discussion determined that there will be one participation session in Kent County and one in Sussex County, inviting farmers to participate in the extended annual report process and offering them one continuing education credit for participation. The cover letters could go out by February 1st, and the sessions could take place by February 20th. There will be a final document available at the next Technology Subcommittee meeting which will be held on the first Tuesday of January.

Review Winter Application Standards

B. Rohrer provided the Commissioners with standards approved for manure application during the winter months. The program has received calls from several farmers dealing with liquid manure. If there must endorsement by the consultant, and there must be documentation in the nutrient management plan and in the records. Application of liquid manure must be at the recommendation of the nutrient consultant, there must be application setbacks 100 feet from the road, 100 feet from any surface water or ditch that conveys runoff, or wetlands. The next setback must be 200 feet from a residence not located on the property. Application site must be at least 200 feet from a well, and 300 feet from a public well supply. The fields receiving the manure must have 30% residue or an established cover crop or vegetative cover which shall be adequate to accommodate applications necessary due to inadequate storage. The rates must be minimized and available crops acreage used to the extent practical. Application shall not exceed the nutrients needs of the crops for which the nutrients are being managed. In no case shall the application per acre exceed the crop’s phosphorous removal rate or 50% of the crop’s nitrogen removal rate. Those are the BMPs that the Technology Subcommittee approved in January of 2009. 

T.  Keen said that he thinks there is a lot of misunderstanding with regard to the grower’s understanding of application during the period December 7 to February 15. He said they believe as long as their plan states marginal fields, they can do whatever they want to in applying phosphorous up to 42 lbs. He thought it had to be stated in the plan that it is marginal land, why it is marginal land; or the plan writer had to call the Nutrient Management Office and ask for a variance to make an application that wasn’t identified in the plan. 

B. Rohrer responded that they just want to make sure that the Certified Consultant is making the right recommendation. If the recommendations are wrong, then the program has to provide quality control over the plan writers out there. 

T. Keen added that there are some operators that write their own plans. 

B. Rohrer responded that maybe they need to do a better job in quality control of Certified Consultants. As it is set up right now, the only way to prevent that from occurring is for the Program to go out and find and rectify those problems as a consultant or pull their certification. The conclusion is that as long as the consultant is willing to put his certification on the line in making recommendations, it is his prerogative. 

T. Keen asked for clarification: If one of Mike’s clients wants to apply tomorrow, it’s okay as long as Mike stamps his approval on it.

B. Rohrer added that Mike would have to explain why the recommendation was made. Also, the grower has to notify Mike but Mike does not have to notify the Program. 

T. Keen said that marginal land is defined by soil type, drainage, and other factors. He added that the Subcommittee needs to come up with some factors that the consultant can use to exempt the grower for application during the winter months.

B. Rohrer explained that the hearing dealt with poorly drained soils and logistical challenge made it such that the only way to get equipment on the ground was when it was frozen. Agronomically, that’s a terrible reason; but it was concluded that if you are a consultant willing to make those recommendations, that’s all the Program asks for. 

T. Keen clarified that if a grower wants to apply a nitrogen or phosphorous based commercial fertilizer, as long as he has the plan writer’s approval then he can apply.

Public Comments:  

NONE
Next Meeting:
January 05, 2010

Adjournment:
Chairman Keen adjourned the meeting at 6:10 p.m.
Approved,

Tony Keen, Chair 

Technology Subcommittee
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